# Virtual Mentor

American Medical Association Journal of Ethics May 2014, Volume 16, Number 5: 359-364.

### **HEALTH LAW**

**Statutes to Combat Elder Abuse in Nursing Homes** Richard Weinmeyer, JD, MPhil

### Introduction

Much of life is spent planning for the future. At a young age many of us are encouraged to save for college or that ever-nebulous "rainy day," we plan out our careers and where we want to settle down, and, at some point along the way, we begin to plan for the golden years. The image often portrayed of growing old in the United States is one of comfort: a plush retirement with all the accourrements of a peaceful conclusion to a life well lived. But for millions of elderly Americans, this is far from the reality they will experience. According to the most recent census data, 13 percent of people aged 65 and older live at or below the federal poverty level [1], in 2010 it was estimated that 8.3 million Americans over the age of 60 experienced food insecurity [2], and a quarter of elderly people struggle with mental health problems brought about by life limitations (e.g., a recent disability) and personal loss [3]. Perhaps nowhere are the elderly more vulnerable than in the very institutions where they go to receive medical care and social support: nursing homes.

Nursing homes are a common option for older people who require around-the-clock surveillance and on-site nursing care. As of 2011, roughly 1.4 million elderly Americans lived in nursing homes across the country [4], and, with the baby boomer generation filling the beds of these institutions, the numbers of those in assisted living facilities will rise markedly [5]. For a majority of nursing home residents, these care facilities provide safe and reliable surroundings [6], yet far too often nursing homes do not afford the protective atmosphere for which they are intended. Elder abuse is rampant in nursing homes throughout the United States [7], and, despite actions at the federal and state levels, personal stories of neglect, assault, and substandard care are too frequent to count, with many more incidents going unreported [8].

This article discusses the legal efforts made by the federal government to address the persistent problem of elder abuse in nursing facilities. Since the 1980s, two major legislative acts have sought to identify and correct abusive transgressions that have injured and even killed adults in the twilight years of their lives. Starting with the Nursing Home Reform Act in 1987, and followed by the Elder Justice Act of 2010, Congress has sought to close gaps in surveillance and corrective enforcement that have resulted in instances of elder abuse falling off the radar of law enforcement and regulators.

### The Problem

The statistics about nursing home abuse are grim. A 2001 report authored by the Special Investigations Division of the U.S. House of Representatives' Committee on Government Reform disclosed that nearly one-third of nursing homes had been cited for violations of federal standards that had the potential to harm or had already harmed residents [7]. The report also found that approximately one out of ten nursing homes had violations that caused residents harm or serious injury or placed them at risk for death [7]. A survey of 2,000 nursing home residents provided equally disturbing data: 44 percent of interviewees stated that they had been abused and 95 percent said they had experienced or witnessed neglect [9]. Those responsible for the provision of care to elderly residents have admitted to such egregious behavior. In one survey, 17 percent of nursing assistants reported having pushed, grabbed, or shoved an elderly resident, and 51 percent reported yelling at a resident under their care [10]. The news media, too, bears stories of nursing home workers taunting patients [11], stealing from residents [12], and violently beating those who rely on their care [13].

# **Federal Regulations**

Nursing Home Reform Act. The modern-day nursing home came into being with the passage of the Social Security Act of 1935 [14], which created federal government programs committed to reimburse facilities—formerly almshouses for the poor and elderly—to care for aging Americans [15]. In subsequent years, concerns about quality, a lack of facilities, and a growing market for private nursing homes spurred some action by Congress in the public nursing home arena, but it was the passage of Medicaid and Medicare in the 1960s that made more public funds available for nursing care and established hospital-like standards that nursing homes had to meet in order to receive public dollars [16]. But these standards focused on the facilities, rather than on the quality of care provided [15].

In 1987, following a wave of publicity that highlighted the poor standard of care given to nursing home residents, Congress enacted the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (OBRA) to address the concerns about deficient care [17]. Known as the Nursing Home Reform Act, OBRA created a regulatory scheme to actively monitor and enforce quality of care standards for nursing facilities nationwide [18]. The act proclaims that a nursing home "must care for its residents in such a manner and in such an environment as will promote maintenance or enhancement of quality of life for each resident" and that it must "provide services to attain or maintain the highest practicable physical, mental, and psychosocial wellbeing of each resident" [17].

These regulations also set forth a bill of rights for residents of nursing homes that participate in Medicaid and Medicare [19, 20]. It includes, but is not limited to: the right to receive reasonable accommodation of needs; the right to freedom from abuse, mistreatment, and neglect; the right to privacy; the right to be treated with dignity; the right to voice grievances without discrimination or reprisal [21]. Furthermore, nursing homes are required to meet specific quality-of-care standards, including the prevention of pressure sores, proper treatment and assistance with vision and hearing, treatment and care for urinary incontinence, and so on [22].

CMS determines whether a nursing home is able to abide by these rights and standards through a series of nursing care surveys conducted by contracting agencies in each state [18]. Each survey is intended to measure different levels and dimensions of quality and to certify that the home is continually meeting federal requirements [18]. Deficient institutions face a variety of sanctions, such as civil monetary penalties, termination of participation in federal and state funding programs, or closure of the facility, depending on the violation.

Elder Justice Act. The most recent federal action taken to address the continuing problem of elder abuse in nursing facilities is the Elder Justice Act (EJA) [23], which was enacted as part of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act of 2010 (ACA) [24]. This provision of the ACA is considered to be the most comprehensive bill ever passed to combat elder abuse, exploitation, and neglect [25]. Based on the research conducted by the Government Accountability Office demonstrating existing gaps in federal and state safeguards to protect the elderly from harm, Congress set forth the EJA to expand efforts through both the Department of Justice and the Department of Health and Human Services in unearthing and stopping abuse [26].

The EJA adds to the surveillance and enforcement activities to stop elder abuse in nursing homes and more broadly in long-term care facilities in a number of ways. First, the act authorized additional funds for state ombudsman programs—those offices and officers charged with addressing elder care concerns in every state—to carry out investigations into abuse accusations and to establish training programs for organizations and state agencies working with them [27]. Funds have also been authorized for the establishment of a national institute to assist federal and state surveyors who conduct investigations of allegations of abuse, neglect, and exploitation in Medicaid- and Medicare-certified nursing homes [28].

The second pertinent piece of the act is the availability of funds that long-term care facilities and community-based organizations can use to attract and train people interested in providing direct care to the elderly and to provide those workers with continuous training and certification in the field [29]. Finally, the EJA has established strict mandatory reporting requirements for those who suspect that crimes against elderly residents in long-term care are being perpetrated [28]. Every employee or contractor associated with a long-term care facility is required to report any reasonable suspicion of elder abuse to the Secretary of Health and Human Services as well as to law enforcement agencies [28]. Failure to report such suspicions can result in civil monetary penalties of up to \$300,000 and the possible exclusion of nonreporting individuals from federal health care program reimbursement [28].

## Conclusion

Eliminating elder abuse in nursing homes continues to be an elusive goal. Given the evidence that far too many Americans fall victim to unscrupulous actions of nursing home employees and operators, the federal government has steadily moved forward in its oversight of these facilities, particularly with the passage and implementation of such legislation as the Nursing Home Reform Act and the Elder Justice Act. Just as OBRA brought about significant reform to a once poorly understood and fairly unregulated area of elder care, it is hoped that the EJA will hold the same promise with its multifaceted approach to curbing elder abuse across the country.

### References

- 1. Kaiser Family Foundation. Poverty rate by age. http://kff.org/other/state-indicator/poverty-rate-by-age/. Accessed March 20, 2014.
- 2. Rowley L. Senior poverty: food insecurity rising among older Americans. *Huffington Post*. August 29, 2012. http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2012/08/29/senior-poverty-hunger\_n\_1834583.html. Accessed March 20, 2014.
- 3. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. State of aging and health in America 2013.
  - http://www.cdc.gov/features/agingandhealth/state\_of\_aging\_and\_health\_in\_a merica\_2013.pdf. Accessed March 21, 2014.
- 4. US Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. Nursing home data compendium 2012. http://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Provider-Enrollment-and-Certification/CertificationandComplianc/downloads/nursinghomedatacompen dium\_508.pdf. Accessed March 21, 2014.
- 5. Yoder S. The coming nursing home shortage. *Fiscal Times*. January 26, 2012. http://www.thefiscaltimes.com/Articles/2012/01/26/The-Coming-Nursing-Home-Shortage#page1. Accessed March 21, 2014.
- 6. Span P. Assisted living or a nursing home? *NY Times: The New Old Age Blog*. June 10, 2011. http://newoldage.blogs.nytimes.com/2011/06/10/assisted-living-or-a-nursing-home/? php=true& type=blogs& r=0. Accessed March 21, 2014.
- 7. US House of Representatives Special Investigations Division. Abuse of residents is a major problem in US nursing homes. http://www.canhr.org/reports/2001/abusemajorproblem.pdf. Accessed March 21, 2014.
- 8. US Government Accountability Office. Nursing homes: more can be done to protect residents from abuse; March 2002. http://www.gao.gov/assets/240/233919.pdf. Accessed March 21, 2014.
- National Center on Elder Abuse. Abuse of residents of long term care facilities.
  http://www.in.gov/isdh/files/Abuse\_of\_Residents\_of\_Long\_Term\_Care\_Faci lities.pdf. Accessed March 20, 2014.
- 10. Pillemer K, Hudson B. A model abuse prevention program for nursing assistants. *Gerontologist*. 1993;33(1):128-131.

- 11. Durante D, Chang D. Hidden cameras catch workers "manhandling," "taunting" patient at nursing home. NBC Philadelphia. December 12, 2012. http://www.nbcphiladelphia.com/news/local/Hidden-Cameras-Catch-Workers-Abusing-Patient-at-Nursing-Home-Cops-183167461.html. Accessed March 20, 2014.
- 12. Hoffman J. Watchful eye in nursing homes. NY Times: Well Blog. November 18, 2013. http://well.blogs.nytimes.com/2013/11/18/watchful-eye-in-nursinghomes/. Accessed March 21, 2014.
- 13. Landis J. Nurse's aide accused of beating patient at NJ nursing home. CBS. March 4, 2011. http://newyork.cbslocal.com/2011/03/04/nurses-aideaccused-of-beating-patient-at-nj-nursing-home/. Updated Accessed March 21, 2014.
- 14. Social Security Act of 1935, 42 USC Chapter 7 (2013). 42 USC 1395i-3. http://www.ssa.gov/OP\_Home/ssact/title18/1819.htm. Accessed April 1,
- 15. Bohm D. Striving for quality care in America's nursing home. *DePaul J* Health Care L. 2001;4:317-366.
- 16. Medicaid and Medicare provisions of the Social Security Act, sec. 1819. 42 USC 1395i-3. http://www.ssa.gov/OP\_Home/ssact/title18/1819.htm. Accessed April 1, 2014.
- 17. Nursing Home Reform Act, Pub L No 100-203, 101 Stat 1330-175, 1330-179, 1330-182 (1987) (codified at 42 USC sec 1395i-3(a)-(h) and 1396r(a)-(h) (1994)).
- 18. Kohl T. Watching out for grandma. Fordham Urban L J. 2003;30:2083-2106.
- 19. Requirements for, and assuring quality of care in, skilled nursing facilities. 42 USC sec 1395i-3(c). http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/granule/USCODE-2008title42/USCODE-2008-title42-chap7-subchapXVIII-partA-sec1395i-3. Accessed March 31, 2014.
- 20. US Department of Health and Human Services. Resident rights. 42 CFR sec 483.10. http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CFR-2011-title42-vol5/pdf/CFR-2011-title42-vol5-sec483-10.pdf. Accessed March 31, 2014.
- 21. US Department of Health and Human Services. Requirements for long-term care facilities-quality of life. 42 CFR sec 483.15 (a)-(h). http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/granule/CFR-2011-title42-vol5/CFR-2011-title42vol5-sec483-15/content-detail.html. Accessed March 31, 2014.
- 22. US Department of Health and Human Services. Requirements for long-term care facilities-quality of care. 42 CFR sec 483.25 (a)-(n). http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/granule/CFR-2011-title42-vol5/CFR-2011-title42vol5-sec483-25/content-detail.html. Accessed March 31, 2014.
- 23. Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act. Pub L No. 111-148, 124 Stat 119, subtitle H (2010).
- 24. Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Pub L No. 111-148, 124 Stat 119 (2010).
- 25. Falk NL, Baigis J, Kopac C. Elder mistreatment and the Elder Justice Act. Online J Issues Nurs. 2012;17(3):7. http://nursingworld.org/MainMenuCategories/ANAMarketplace/ANAPeriodi

- cals/OJIN/TableofContents/Vol-17-2012/No3-Sept-2012/Articles-Previous-Topics/Elder-Mistreatment-and-Elder-Justice-Act.html. Accessed March 24, 2014.
- 26. National Health Policy Forum. The Elder Justice Act. http://www.nhpf.org/library/the-basics/Basics ElderJustice 11-30-10.pdf. Accessed March 24, 2014.
- 27. Elder Justice Act. Abuse, neglect, and exploitation in Medicaid- and Medicare-certified nursing homes. 42 USC sec 1397 subpart B. (2010). http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/USCODE-2010-title42/pdf/USCODE-2010title42-chap7-subchapXX-divsnA-sec1397.pdf Accessed April 1, 2014.
- 28. Elder Justice Act, Funding for training and certification, 42 USC sec 1397. (2010). http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/USCODE-2010-title42/pdf/USCODE-2010-title42-chap7-subchapXX-divsnA-sec1397.pdf Accessed April 1, 2014.
- 29. Elder Justice Act. State Ombudsman Programs, 42 USC sec 1397 (2010). http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/USCODE-2010-title42/pdf/USCODE-2010title42-chap7-subchapXX-divsnA-sec1397.pdf Accessed April 1, 2014.

Richard Weinmeyer, JD, MPhil, is a senior research associate for the American Medical Association Council on Ethical and Judicial Affairs. Mr. Weinmeyer received his law degree from the University of Minnesota, where he completed a concentration in health law and bioethics and served as editor in chief for volume 31 of the journal Law and Inequality: A Journal of Theory and Practice. He obtained his master's degree in sociology from Cambridge University and is completing a second master's in bioethics from the University of Minnesota Center for Bioethics. Previously, Mr. Weinmeyer served as a project coordinator at the University of Minnesota Division of Epidemiology and Community Health. His research interests are in public health law, bioethics, and biomedical research regulation.

### Related in VM

Preventing and Detecting Elder Mistreatment, June 2008

The viewpoints expressed on this site are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views and policies of the AMA.

Copyright 2014 American Medical Association. All rights reserved.